

Wonk Room



Right of Reagan

How the Extremism of Today's Republican Presidential Candidates Sets Them Apart from Their Conservative Idol

By Charles Posner, Molly Cain, and Anna Chu September 2015

WWW.AMERICANPROGRESSACTION.ORG



Wonk Room

Right of Reagan

How the Extremism of Today's Republican Presidential Candidates Sets Them Apart from Their Conservative Idol

By Charles Posner, Molly Cain, and Anna Chu September 2015

Contents

- **1** Introduction and summary
- 6 Provided a pathway to citizenship for undocumented immigrants
- 8 Stood up to the NRA to establish background checks
- 10 Signed a multilateral international treaty to reduce pollution
- 12 Negotiated to reduce nuclear proliferation
- 14 Grew the federal government
- 16 Closed tax loopholes favoring the wealthy and raised taxes
- **18 Conclusion**
- 20 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

On September 16, the Republican presidential candidates will gather at the Ronald Reagan Presidential Library in Simi Valley, California, for the second debate in the 2016 Republican primary process. It will be an opportunity for the candidates to pay homage to President Reagan, who to this day remains an idol and a paragon of conservatism to Republicans even though he left the Oval Office in 1989—nearly three decades ago. A 2012 Gallup poll showed that 90 percent of Republicans viewed Reagan as an outstanding or above average president, more favorably than any other recent president.¹ And this year, 30 Republican governors signed proclamations recognizing February 6 as Ronald Reagan Day.² As presidential historian Douglas Brinkley explained, Reagan has "become a folklore president."³

Clearly, part of the Reagan mystique is tied to the fact that he found a way to achieve something elusive to subsequent conservatives on the national stage: the ability to appeal to independents and Democrats and win the popular vote in presidential elections. Republicans have achieved this feat just twice in the seven elections that have followed the Reagan presidency. In fact, President Reagan enjoys an overall high favorability rating—60 percent of Americans approve of Reagan, more so than any of the current GOP candidates.⁴

How did Ronald Reagan appeal to Americans beyond his conservative base of supporters? Part of the answer is that President Reagan was able to mix pragmatism with conservatism. And at critical moments on critical issues, Reagan took positions that are anathema to the leaders of today's Republican Party—advancing sensible immigration reform, supporting pollution control, curbing nuclear arms, closing tax loopholes for the wealthy, and advocating gun background checks. As president, Reagan passed immigration reform with a path to citizenship for millions of undocumented immigrants.⁵ He also passed a landmark treaty on the climate⁶ and raised taxes 11 times.⁷ He even negotiated with America's main adversary, the Soviet Union, signing a treaty with the communist nation to reduce nuclear weapons.⁸

FIGURE 1 President Reagan is far more popular than the current GOP field

	Favorable	Unfavorable
Ronald Reagan	60 percent	30 percent
Donald Trump	36 percent	54 percent
Jeb Bush	32 percent	41 percent
Marco Rubio	41 percent	27 percent
Scott Walker	25 percent	26 percent
Rand Paul	23 percent	41 percent
Carly Fiorina	27 percent	15 percent
Ben Carson	35 percent	15 percent
Chris Christie	27 percent	45 percent
Ted Cruz	28 percent	34 percent
Mike Huckabee	32 percent	34 percent
John Kasich	25 percent	12 percent

Percent of people who views candidate favorably versus unfavorably

Source: Public Policy Polling, "JFK, Reagan, Clinton most popular recent ex-presidents," September 15, 2011, available at http://www.publicpolicypolling.com/main/2011/09/jfk-reagan-clinton-most-popular-recent-ex-presidents, Thumpac University Poll, "Biden Runs Better Than Clinton Against Top Republicans, Quinnipiac University National Poll Finds; Trump GOP Lead Grows As Clinton Dem Lead Shrinks," Press release, August 27, 2015, available at http://www.quinnipiac.edu/images/polling/us/us08272015_Ueg38d.pdf.

To be clear, President Reagan would never be confused as a progressive. Indeed, he championed many destructive, conservative policies that are often embraced by contemporary Republicans. His philosophy of trickle-down economics, still pervasive in today's GOP, has repeatedly failed to help anyone except the highest-income earners.⁹ Meanwhile, Reagan's false narrative of the so-called welfare queen poisoned the public's view of people who receive public assistance and still exists today. He also weakened a number of initiatives intended to help the environment, including gutting President Jimmy Carter's clean energy and energy efficiency efforts and rolling back fuel-economy standards.¹⁰ Additionally, as part of the Iran-Contra scandal, Reagan violated an arms embargo with Iran and sold weapons to the country in exchange for the return of American hostages. He then lied to the American public and denied the deal ever took place.¹¹

Yet while President Reagan can hardly be described as a progressive, he also was not a pure ideologue who was unwilling to negotiate and work across the aisle. His former chief of staff, James Baker—who was quoted recently in an Eno Center for Transportation publication recalling the Reagan years—explained it well: "If Reagan told me once, he told me fifteen thousand times—I'd rather get 80 percent of what I want than go over the cliff with my flags flying."¹² In practice, this philosophy meant that President Reagan adopted more moderate, bipartisan stances on several "I'd rather get 80 percent of what I want than go over the cliff with my flags flying."

— Ronald Reagan

important policy positions than those of today's conservatives. In fact, Reagan championed the notion that the GOP should be a "big tent" and considered opposing points of view.¹³ This report surveys six issues on which Reagan adopted a commonsense, bipartisan stance—political positions that the current presidential contenders would find abhorrent. During and after his presidency, President Reagan:

- Provided a pathway to citizenship for undocumented immigrants: In 1986, Reagan supported and signed the Simpson-Mazzoli Act, which provided a pathway to citizenship for 2.7 million undocumented immigrants.¹⁴
- Stood up to the National Rifle Association, or NRA, to establish background checks: The NRA is a gun rights advocacy and lobbying association that many Republicans dare not cross. Reagan, however, stood up to the NRA and strongly supported the establishment of national background checks for gun purchases, as well as a ban on assault weapons.¹⁵
- Signed a multilateral international treaty to reduce pollution: In the face of scientific research showing that chemical gasses were depleting the protective ozone layer, Reagan signed the Montreal Protocol, an international treaty that phased out nearly 100 of these dangerous gases.¹⁶ Many of these ozone-depleting chemicals are also greenhouse gases. Current research suggests that global warming "might be twice as bad" today were it not for this 1989 treaty negotiated by President Reagan.¹⁷
- Negotiated to reduce nuclear proliferation: While Reagan stood firm against the nation's enemies, he also was willing to negotiate with the Soviet Union, the United States' greatest rival at the time. He even signed the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty with the Soviet Union, eliminating an entire category of nuclear missiles.¹⁸
- Grew the federal government: Contrary to his public image as the champion of small government, Reagan actually grew the federal government during his tenure in office. Under his watch, the federal workforce increased by about 324,000 workers to almost 5.3 million people.¹⁹ Additionally, he doubled the U.S.
 Department of Education's budget²⁰ and even created a new federal agency, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs. Much of this federal spending was funded through deficit spending.²¹
- Closed tax loopholes favoring the wealthy: While Reagan is known as one of the fathers of trickle-down economics, he also favored closing tax loopholes that benefited the rich.²² Furthermore, he raised taxes to reduce the federal deficit.²³

3 Center for American Progress Action Fund | Right of Reagan

Given President Reagan's iconic status, it is not surprising that GOP presidential hopefuls desire to be seen as the next successor of Reagan's conservative mantle. Wisconsin Gov. Scott Walker explains that "Reagan's influence is a key part of who I am today" and goes so far as to say that he only remembers his own wedding anniversary because it falls on the same day as Ronald Reagan's birthday.²⁴ Florida Sen. Marco Rubio calls Reagan's rise to national prominence "a movement that transformed America."25 Texas Sen. Ted Cruz has asserted that Reagan won two presidential elections by sticking to his conservative principles and, in a 2014 New Yorker interview, said that "every time" Republicans compromise "we lose."²⁶ Donald Trump, who has combatted the Republican establishment on numerous occasions, recently stated that the Reagan administration was the last time "you felt proud to be an American."²⁷ Yet despite the current crop of GOP presidential hopefuls' worship of Reagan, they have missed or ignored Reagan's record of bipartisan compromise and his ability and willingness to work across the aisle. Instead, on issue after issue from immigration to spending to climate, the GOP candidates have staked out uncompromising, ideological positions that stand far to the right of President Reagan.

Whether it is a lack of courage, common sense, or the capacity to lead the conservative base instead of being led by it, today's Republican candidates demonstrate almost universal intransigence on the issues on which President Ronald Reagan chose to lead. Unlike Reagan, the vast majority of the 2016 GOP presidential contenders:

- Oppose a pathway to citizenship for 11 million undocumented immigrants: Creating such a pathway would boost the U.S. economy by \$1.2 trillion over 10 years.²⁸
- Fear standing up to the NRA: Those currently serving in the Senate have blocked legislation to expand background checks.
- Pay little mind to scientific research: Instead, they either deny that climate change is real or ignore the science behind it. Moreover, they have strenuously opposed the Obama administration's effort to regulate pollution, going so far as to threaten to sue the government over the Clean Power Plan, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's landmark proposal to regulate pollution.²⁹

- Have adopted an unyielding stance on national security: Former Gov. Mike Huckabee (R-AR) has gone so far as to threaten to topple Iran using military force.³⁰ Many of the candidates also have stated that they would not uphold the current Iran nuclear deal,³¹ and some even signed a letter to Iran's leaders questioning President Barack Obama's authority to negotiate with them.³²
- Have embraced uncompromising positions on the federal budget: Many of the candidates oppose any deficit spending, even in the face of pressing national need. Moreover, some—such as Sen. Cruz—have demonstrated astounding fiscal irresponsibility, going so far as to shut down the government in 2013 in order to pursue their ideological stance of repealing the Affordable Care Act.³³
- Oppose any legislation that would increase taxes: Many of the candidates have signed Grover Norquist's "Taxpayer Protection Pledge."³⁴ They promise not to raise taxes even if the increase only affects the wealthy and corporations or even if revenue is needed to fund national priorities. Instead, they propose tax plans that overwhelmingly benefit the wealthy³⁵ while ballooning the deficit.³⁶

A willingness to negotiate and work across the aisle to achieve pragmatic, bipartisan solutions is not the only thing differentiating President Reagan from the current GOP presidential candidates. The current GOP hopefuls' adoption of intransigent, far-right positions also means that they will have difficulty appealing to the broader American public. And while the "Gipper" found success at the polls, come Election Day, the current crop of GOP contenders will find themselves joining that long list of forgotten candidates who were unable to appeal to a majority of the American people.

The following report takes a closer look at the bipartisan, commonsense positions President Reagan adopted on six issues that are in direct conflict with today's GOP presidential candidates. Despite the folklore, it is hard to imagine any of these candidates claiming fidelity to Reagan and his principles in a way that the 40th president could embrace.

Provided a pathway to citizenship for undocumented immigrants

President Ronald Reagan welcomed immigrants as a critical part of American society and strongly supported legal status for undocumented immigrants. He began pushing Congress for immigration reform early in his presidency, succeeding in 1986 with the passage of the bipartisan Immigration Reform and Control Act, or IRCA.³⁷ The IRCA provided legal status with an eventual path to citizenship for undocumented immigrants who had entered the country before 1982. By the end of the application period, 2.7 million immigrants had benefited from the program.³⁸ And if his position pushing for and passing such legislation was not clear, Reagan strongly stated his support for amnesty during a 1984 debate, declaring, "I believe in the idea of amnesty for those who have put down roots and who have lived here even though some time back they may have entered illegally."³⁹ Moreover, in his farewell address, he envisioned an America that embraced immigrants, stating that if the United States was a city with walls, "the walls had doors and the doors were open to anyone with the will and the heart to get here."⁴⁰

Despite idolizing Reagan, most of the current GOP field could not be further from his open and humane views on immigration. Instead, the current Republican discussion surrounding immigration is led by Trump, who supports deporting entire families—including DREAMers, young undocumented immigrants who came to the United States prior to age 16—and even advocates ending birthright citizenship, a protection guaranteed by the 14th Amendment of the U.S. Constitution as part of solidifying the end of slavery.⁴¹ Many of the other candidates have rushed to align themselves with "The Donald." For instance, Gov. Walker has characterized his immigration policy plan as "very similar" to Trump's plan.⁴² Meanwhile, former Florida Gov. Jeb Bush⁴³ mimicked Trump's use of the derogatory term "anchor baby"⁴⁴ to refer to the children of undocumented immigrants from Asia who were born in the United States.

Additionally, a majority of the GOP candidates fervently oppose deportation relief. In particularly, they have been outraged by President Obama's executive orders creating and expanding the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals, or DACA, program and creating the Deferred Action for Parents of Americans and Lawful "I believe in the idea of amnesty for those who have put down roots and who have lived here even though some time back they may have entered illegally."

— Ronald Reagan

Permanent Residents, or DAPA, program. According to analysis from the Center for American Progress, DACA and DAPA would help more than 5 million people⁴³ and grow the U.S. economy a cumulative \$230 billion over 10 years.⁴⁶ In spite of these benefits, these programs led candidate and retired neurosurgeon Ben Carson to compare President Obama to Russian President Vladimir Putin.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, Gov. Bush said the executive order was more like the decree of a "Latin American dictator."⁴⁸ At one point, Sen. Cruz threatened forcing a government shutdown to prevent Obama's order by "any and all means necessary."⁴⁹



Given the 2016 GOP hopefuls' stance on deportation relief, it is not surprising that many also oppose providing a pathway to citizenship for the current 11 million undocumented immigrants living in the United States, even though doing so would boost the U.S. economy by \$1.2 trillion over 10 years, according to an analysis by the Center for American Progress.⁵⁰ Gov. Bush called a pathway to citizenship an "undeserving reward,"⁵¹ while New Jersey Gov. Chris Christie stated "this path to citizenship stuff is garbage."⁵² And during the immigration debate in the Senate in 2013, Sen. Rand Paul of Kentucky introduced an amendment that would have effectively stripped the immigration bill's path to citizenship.⁵³ Not to be outdone, Sen. Rubio not only abandoned the immigration bill he helped to write,⁵⁴ but he also urged President Obama not to enact deportation relief.⁵⁵ Meanwhile, Gov. Walker,⁵⁶ Sen. Cruz,⁵⁷ former business executive Carly Fiorina,⁵⁹ and former Pennsylvania Sen. Rick Santorum⁶⁰ have all indicated that they do not support creating a pathway to citizenship.

Stood up to the NRA to establish background checks

The assassination attempt on President Reagan, which permanently disabled his press secretary, James Brady, left a lasting impression on the 40th president. In 1991, 10 years after the incident, Congress considered the Brady Handgun Violence Prevention Act, which required federal background checks for firearm purchases from gun dealers. While Reagan was no longer in office, he was the bill's most important supporter, arguing in a *New York Times* op-ed that the assassination attempt "might never have happened" if this legislation was law at the time.⁶¹ The bill, which also included a five-day waiting period before hand-gun purchases,⁶² became law in 1993 despite the objections of the National Rifle Association.⁶³ Additionally, Reagan supported a ban on assault weapons, another position opposed by the NRA, explaining that "an AK-47, a machine gun, is not a sporting weapon or needed for defense of a home."⁶⁴

The current slate of Republican presidential candidates would no doubt cringe if President Reagan were to ask them to go against the wishes of the NRA. The NRA possesses enormous influence over the current GOP candidates. Almost all of the Republican candidates proudly tout A grades from the gun rights organization.⁶⁵ Those who do not yet have the NRA's coveted A grade have been working hard to get into the organization's good graces: Gov. Christie refused to sign several gun safety bills, including a weapons ban for which he had originally called,⁶⁶ and Sen. Rubio introduced a Senate bill to repeal the District of Columbia's gun laws.⁶⁷ Meanwhile, former Sen. Santorum was named one of the "top 5 politicians in the pocket of the NRA" in 2013.⁶⁸

The majority of the 2016 contenders also oppose closing loopholes in the current background check system, which enable criminals to evade the system and purchase guns online, at gun shows, in parking lots, and just about anywhere else. The background check system is a policy that the NRA has long fought. And while Reagan dared go up against the NRA to advocate for the original background check bill,⁶⁹ Sens. Rubio, Cruz, and Paul—as well as South Carolina Sen. Lindsey Graham—all voted in the NRA's favor on a 2013 Senate bill to expand background checks in the wake of the mass shooting at Sandy Hook Elementary School in Newtown, Connecticut, joining a minority of senators who used the filibuster rules to block the legislation.⁷⁰

In the years since Ronald Reagan's presidency, there were a total of 836,290 gun-related deaths in the United States—341,049 people have been murdered with guns and another 495,241 have died in gun suicides and accidents.⁷¹ Together, those numbers exceed all the combat deaths of American soldiers in all the wars in U.S. history.⁷²



Signed a multilateral international treaty to reduce pollution

President Reagan negotiated the Montreal Protocol, a treaty widely seen as one of the most successful global environmental treaties in history.⁷³ The Montreal Protocol aimed to save the ozone layer by phasing out nearly 100 dangerous gases, thereby protecting people from ultraviolet radiation.⁷⁴ In the years leading up to the agreement, scientists sounded the alarm about ozone depletion, which escalated in 1985 with the discovery of a giant hole in the ozone layer over Antarctica.⁷⁵ Reagan heeded these scientific calls, becoming a surprise champion of the treaty given his zeal for deregulation.⁷⁶ In fact, his closest aides wanted him to fight the treaty. Instead, President Reagan vigorously backed the Montreal Protocol⁷⁷ and lauded the historic cooperation of the international community on the treaty to "protect a vital global resource."⁷⁸

While the original goal of the Montreal Protocol was to address ozone depletion, a side effect has been a significant cut in the pollution that contributes to humanmade climate change. Current research suggests that global warming "might be twice as bad" were it not for this 1989 treaty negotiated by President Reagan.⁷⁹ In the years that followed the signing of the pact, observers have noted how effective the protocol was in reducing greenhouse gases. As a *New York Times* analysis described in 2013, "the evidence suggests the protocol has done far more to limit global warming than the better-known treaty adopted for that purpose, the Kyoto Protocol."⁸⁰

Reagan's ability to go against his political advisors and act when confronted with significant scientific evidence—in this case, that industrial chemicals were depleting the ozone layer⁸¹—is completely counter to the current crop of GOP presidential hopefuls who either deny or ignore the overwhelming scientific evidence that climate change is human made. Indeed, Sen. Cruz has compared climate activists to "flat-Earthers"⁸²; Sen. Paul calls climate science "not conclusive"⁸³; and Trump has called climate change a "hoax."⁸⁴ Sen. Rubio believes that there is no proof that humans are responsible for climate change because "there's never been a moment the climate isn't changing."⁸⁵ Ohio Gov. John Kasich joins Rubio in suggesting there is no need for action since the notion of climate change is "based on some theory that is not proven."⁸⁶ Moreover, the current group of 2016 GOP contenders likely would not support a treaty such as the Montreal Protocol, which relied on the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA, to issue regulations that protect the environment. Instead, many in the current GOP presidential field have tried to weaken the EPA's role. Under the Obama administration's Clean Power Plan, the EPA has issued rules to curb carbon emissions in order to protect public health and combat climate change. These rules are estimated to create climate and health benefits of up to \$93 billion by 2030.87 In contrast, Gov. Walker said he would sue the government over the EPA regulations.⁸⁸ Meanwhile, Sen. Cruz has tried to repeal all federal climate change regulation and prevent the federal government from regulating greenhouse gas emissions.⁸⁹ For his part, Sen. Paul has also called the EPA's efforts to reduce greenhouse gases "illegal" and vows to repeal them.⁹⁰ Not to be left out, Sen. Rubio says "with certainty" that efforts to reduce carbon will have a "devastating impact on our economy."91 On the contrary, two independent studies92 estimate that President Obama's new Clean Power Plan will create 300,000 jobs93 when the plan is fully implemented.

Negotiated to reduce nuclear proliferation

While President Reagan was tough on America's enemies, he was willing to negotiate with the Soviet Union, one of the United States' staunchest adversaries during his time in office. In fact, he held multiple summits with the Soviet Union's General Secretary Mikhail Gorbachev. The two men met five different times; on their third meeting, each side made concessions in order to sign the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces, or INF, Treaty, eliminating certain categories of nuclear missiles.⁹⁴ According to the Reagan Foundation, "the unlikely pairing of a devoted anti-Communist advocate of capitalism with a dyed-in-the-wool Marxist resulted not only in the most significant arms reduction treaty in history, but in a permanent change in U.S.-Soviet relations."⁹⁵

As president, Reagan also upheld treaties made by previous U.S. presidents. Talks between the United States and the Soviet Union on the issue of armament control resulted in two agreements: the Strategic Arms Limitation Treaty, or SALT, I under President Richard Nixon in 1972, followed by SALT II under President Jimmy Carter in 1979.⁹⁶ Although SALT II was never ratified by the Senate after the Soviets invaded Afghanistan, Reagan declared that as president, he would not violate the treaty's terms if the Soviets agreed to keep to them as well.⁹⁷

Many of the current Republican presidential candidates have failed to adopt Reagan's stance toward negotiations on matters of national security. Instead, when asked for his plan to deal with Iran, Gov. Walker said, "I will put in place crippling economic sanctions on Iran and I will convince our allies to do the same."⁹⁸ Former Gov. Huckabee said he would "keep all options on the table, including military force, to topple the terrorist Iranian regime" if he were president.⁹⁹

The Republican presidential candidates have not been respectful of the negotiating authority of the current administration or mindful of the respect that should be paid to precedent. In the middle of President Obama's negotiation with Iran, Sens. Cruz, Paul, and Rubio were among the 47 Republican senators who actually signed an open letter to the leaders of Iran advising them that the president has no authority to negotiate with them.¹⁰⁰ This unprecedented hardline partisan strategy undermines the authority of the executive branch to negotiate with other countries and impedes the path toward a peaceful resolution.¹⁰¹ And instead of respecting treaties signed by predecessors, many Republican presidential contenders are making it a top priority to undo the current Iran deal. Gov. Walker, Fiorina, and Sen. Rubio have all committed to terminating the Iran deal on the first day of their presidency.¹⁰²

Grew the federal government

Although he is known for wanting to shrink the size of the government, President Reagan actually grew the government in many ways while he was in office and financed that growth through deficit spending.¹⁰³ For instance, under President Reagan, the federal workforce increased by about 324,000 employees to almost 5.3 million people.¹⁰⁴ The growth in federal employees under Reagan is typically misattributed to the buildup of defense during the Cold War; in fact, only 26 percent of the growth in federal employment was due to the increase in the size of the armed forces.¹⁰⁵ Additionally, Reagan doubled the U.S. Department of Education's budget¹⁰⁶ even though he campaigned on eliminating the department.¹⁰⁷ Reagan also created a new federal department, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs.¹⁰⁸

Current Republican presidential candidates, in the words of Reagan's biographer Lou Cannon, are following "caricatures of Reagan" as a budget hawk and opponent of any sort of spending growth.¹⁰⁹ In reality, government spending and the deficit grew under Reagan. During his presidency, spending as a percentage of the gross domestic product, or GDP, was 1.7 percentage points higher than today's 40-year average.¹¹⁰ Under Reagan, federal spending ballooned,¹¹¹ and the national debt nearly tripled from \$907 billion in 1980 to \$2.6 trillion in 1988.¹¹² Debt as a share of GDP grew 5.76 percent on average each year under Reagan, far outpacing the historical average of 0.28 percent growth in the debt-to-GDP ratio per year.¹¹³

Despite the fact that President Reagan ultimately embraced the necessity of spending to meet national priorities, including deficit spending, today's GOP candidates have clung to the destructive ideas of severe austerity and a balanced budget amendment. A balanced budget amendment would prevent the federal government from ever passing a budget with a deficit, even if additional spending was needed to stimulate the economy in tough economic times. Instead, Govs. Bush,¹¹⁴ Kasich,¹¹⁵ and Huckabee¹¹⁶—along with Louisiana Gov. Bobby Jindal¹¹⁷—and Sens. Cruz¹¹⁸ and Paul¹¹⁹ all support enacting a balanced budget amendment, which would hinder the government's ability to enact necessary countercyclical economic policy.

In addition to adopting unworkable stances on the budget overall, many Republican presidential hopefuls have irresponsibly slashed spending on critical priorities for both the country overall and American families specifically. For example, while President Reagan doubled the Department of Education's budget, many Republican governors have either slashed or proposed slashing education spending in their states. Gov. Walker proposed a \$300 million cut to the University of Wisconsin system, a 13 percent reduction in funding.¹²⁰ Meanwhile, Gov. Jindal proposed slashing between \$200 million and \$300 million in funding for Louisiana's state universities.¹²¹ Republicans governors' willingness to cut education instead of considering tax hikes for the wealthiest taxpayers flies in the face of what the American public wants. A Public Policy Polling survey from August 2015 commissioned by the Center for American Progress showed that by a margin of 59 percent to 19 percent, Americans prefer raising taxes on the wealthy to balance the budget in lieu of cutting funding for education.¹²²

Not only have Republican candidates embraced dogmatic views on spending and slashed funding for important priorities, some are so irresponsible that they are willing to shut down the entire government to further ideological stances. In 2013, congressional Republicans led by Sen. Cruz forced a government shutdown over an attempt to defund the Affordable Care Act. Economists estimate that the shutdown cost the economy \$20 billion.¹²³ Showing complete disregard to the high costs of a government shutdown to the economy, Sen. Cruz is mulling another shutdown, this time over demands to defund Planned Parenthood.¹²⁴ Sen. Paul has also engaged in provocative budget rhetoric over Planned Parenthood, declaring, "if President Obama wants to shut down government because he doesn't get funds for Planned Parenthood, that would be President Obama's determination to shut down government."¹²⁵

Last but not least, many 2016 GOP presidential hopefuls want to cut vital government agencies, unlike their claimed mentor Reagan, who created a new federal agency and grew the Department of Education's budget. Former Texas Gov. Rick Perry, who just dropped out of the 2016 presidential race, is probably the most famous for his blind allegiance to cutting federal agencies, thanks to his unforgettable gaffe during a 2011 GOP presidential primary debate in which he failed to remember the name of the third of three agencies he proposed cutting. After visibly struggling to recall which it was, he sheepishly uttered, "oops."¹²⁶ But he is not alone. Sen. Graham,¹²⁷ Sen. Paul,¹²⁸ Gov. Huckabee,¹²⁹ and Sen. Cruz¹³⁰ have also all called for the destruction of the Department of Education. Sen. Rubio has also signaled that he would be open to cutting the Education Department as well.¹³¹ Meanwhile, Sens. Paul and Cruz want to abolish the Internal Revenue Service,¹³² while Gov. Walker wants to gut the Environmental Protection Agency.¹³³ By a margin of 59 percent to 19 percent, Americans prefer raising taxes on the wealthy to balance the budget in lieu of cutting funding for education.

Closed tax loopholes favoring the wealthy and raised taxes

President Ronald Reagan is known as one of the fathers of trickle-down economics, a theory that has largely favored the wealthy few at the expense of the middle class. For example, after Reagan passed the Economic Recovery Tax Act, which disproportionately cut taxes for the wealthy, income inequality exploded.¹³⁴ Reagan, however, did not refuse to raise taxes from time to time. As president, Reagan also closed tax loopholes that favored the wealthy after he saw how his tax cut increased the deficit. In 1982, President Reagan worked with then-Speaker of the House Tip O'Neill (D-MA) and Democrats in Congress to pass the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act, or TEFRA—the largest peacetime tax increase in American history.¹³⁵ TEFRA, as Reagan advisor Bruce Bartlett described it, raised the top income tax rate and the tax rate on capital gains and dividends.¹³⁶ A hike in the tax rate on capital gains and dividends falls primarily on the wealthy few, as middle-class families receive very little income from capital gains and dividends—only 6 percent of middle-class market income comes from business income, capital income, and realized capital gains compared to more than 50 percent of income for the richest 1 percent.¹³⁷ As Reagan later explained, tax loopholes "sometimes made it possible for millionaires to pay nothing, while a bus driver was paying ten percent of his salary, and that's crazy.¹³⁸

Indeed, historian Douglas Brinkley explains, "Ronald Reagan was never afraid to raise taxes. He knew that it was necessary at times."¹³⁹ In total, Reagan signed 11 bills that raised taxes a combined total of \$132.7 billion over the course of his presidency¹⁴⁰ He ended up raising taxes seven out of the eight years he was in office, including a tax increase to fund Social Security.¹⁴¹ Tax loopholes "sometimes made it possible for millionaires to pay nothing, while a bus driver was paying ten percent of his salary, and that's crazy." — Ronald Reagan

FIGURE 4 President Reagan's tax increases

All tax increases signed into law by President Reagan, 1981–1989

Tax increases	Billions of dollars (net effect from passage to 1988)
Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982	57.3
Highway Revenue Act of 1982	4.9
Social Security Amendments of 1983	24.6
Railroad Retirement Revenue Act of 1983	1.2
Deficit Reduction Act of 1984	25.4
Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985	2.9
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985	2.4
Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act of 1986	0.6
Continuing Resolution for 1987	2.8
Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1987	8.6
Continuing Resolution for 1988	2
Total cumulative tax increases	132.7

Source: Office of Management and Budget, *Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 1990* (Executive Office of the President, 1989), p. 4-4, available at https://fraserstlouisfed.org/docs/publications/usbudget/bus_1990,def; Bruce Bartlett, 'Reagan's Tax Increases' Stan Collender's Capital Gains and Games, April 6, 2010, available at http://www.capitalgainsandgames.com/blog/bruce-bartlett/1632/reagans-tax-increases. Numbers represent the net effect of the tax increases from passage to the end of the Reagan presidency in 1988.

Overall, President Reagan's cumulative tax cuts were roughly twice the size of his cumulative tax increases, and his tax policy still disproportionately favored cutting taxes for wealthy Americans.¹⁴² But his willingness to raise taxes on the wealthy stands in contrast to today's GOP. While Reagan acted to close tax loopholes for millionaires, numerous 2016 GOP presidential hopefuls have proposed policies that overwhelmingly benefit the wealthiest Americans. For example, while Reagan raised the tax rate on capital gains and dividends, Sen. Rubio proposes eliminating all taxes on capital gains and dividends, a move that would disproportionately benefit the wealthy.¹⁴³ Rubio's plan would also add \$2.4 trillion to the deficit.¹⁴⁴ Sen. Cruz has also indicated support for eliminating the capital gains tax.¹⁴⁵ Gov. Bush recently announced a tax plan that includes a number of large tax giveaways that overwhelmingly benefit the wealthiest Americans: It cuts tax rates on capital gains and dividends, lowers the top income tax rate, slashes corporate taxes, and eliminates the estate tax.¹⁴⁶ Gov. Bush's tax proposal, in fact, would save him \$773,677 per year based on his 2013 adjusted gross income of \$7,274,764.147 Not to be left behind, Sen. Paul's tax plan disproportionately benefits the wealthy; according to the conservative Tax Foundation, Sen. Paul's tax plan would cut taxes for millionaires far more than it would for middle-class Americans.¹⁴⁸

Not only do many of the GOP presidential candidates support tax policies that favor the wealthy few, they have also adopted extreme tax policy stances that leave little room for compromise. Out of the 16 declared candidates, 13 of them have signed Grover Norquist's "Taxpayer Protection Pledge,"¹⁴⁹ meaning they will refuse to support any legislation that includes a net income tax increase,¹⁵⁰ even if it would only affect the wealthiest corporations and individuals and even if revenue were needed to meet critical national priorities.

Conclusion

In the run-up to and during the Republican debate at the Reagan Presidential Library, the GOP presidential hopefuls will all rush to praise the late Ronald Reagan as their conservative hero and attempt to position themselves to take up the 40th president's mantle. But a closer look at President Reagan's record and the positions of the current crop of GOP candidates reveals not just the hypocrisy of the GOP presidential hopefuls, but also how far to the right of Reagan they and the Republican party have moved. The current Republican candidates for president may say that they love and revere Reagan, but when it comes to compromise and their individual positions on issues such as guns, immigration, and others, their political stances make it clear that are nothing like the "Gipper"—a political leader who could and did, in some instances, leave ideology on the bench when it came to the good of the country.

About the authors

Charles Posner is the Policy Manager at the Center for American Progress Action Fund, where he conducts actionable quantitative and qualitative analysis with a focus on making it relevant on the state level. His previous work at CAP Action includes research on election administration, voting rights, and provisional ballots. Prior to joining CAP Action, he worked at Greenberg Quinlan Rosner Research and Democracy Corps, specializing in U.S. political issues, and with Organizing for America in Ohio on campaigns to overturn a voter suppression law and protect collective bargaining rights for public-sector unions. Posner graduated with a bachelor's degree in political science from Brown University. He hails from Cambridge, Massachusetts.

Molly Cain is a Research Associate in the CAP Action War Room. Prior to joining CAP Action, she interned with the Office of Sen. Chris Coons (D-DE) and tutored economics for Stanford University's Athletic Academic Resource Center. Originally from Delaware, Cain earned a bachelor of arts in economics and public policy from Stanford University.

Anna Chu is the Vice President of Policy and Research at the Center for American Progress Action Fund and brings experience working on a multitude of economic campaigns. She also served as the policy director for the Democratic Senatorial Campaign Committee during the successful 2012 cycle in which Democrats added two seats to their Senate majority. As policy director, Chu oversaw and managed all policy issues for the committee and Democratic Senate candidates. Prior to working at the Democratic Senatorial Campaign Committee, Chu was the policy advisor for the House Democratic Caucus, where she managed several congressional task forces. She previously served as a federal law clerk and worked as an associate at Paul Hastings. Chu graduated from the University of California, Berkeley, and earned a law degree from the University of Southern California.

Endnotes

- Jeffrey M. Jones, "Americans Judge Reagan, Clinton Best of Recent Presidents," Gallup, February 17, 2012, available at http://www.gallup.com/poll/152771/Americans-Judge-Reagan-Clinton-Best-Recent-Presidents. aspx.
- 2 Americans for Tax Reform, "35 Governors Declare February 6 as 'Ronald Reagan Day," February 6, 2015, available at http://www.atr.org/35-governors-declarefebruary-6-ronald-reagan-day.
- 3 Susan Page, "Ronald Reagan: A 'folklore' president who led a revolution," USA Today, January 24, 2011, available at http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/ washington/2011-01-19-ronald-reagan-legacy_N.htm.
- 4 Public Policy Polling, "JFK, Reagan, Clinton most popular recent ex-presidents," September 15, 2011, available at http://www.publicpolicypolling.com/main/2011/09/ jfk-reagan-clinton-most-popular-recent-ex-presidents. html; Quinnipiac University, "Biden Runs Better than Clinton Against Top Republicans, Quinnipiac University National Poll Finds; Trump GOP Lead Grows as Clinton Dem Lead Shrinks," Press release, August 27, 2015, available at http://www.quinnipiac.edu/images/polling/us/ us08272015_Ueg38d.pdf.
- 5 Evan Wyloge, "The Immigration Reform and Control Act: What It Is, Why It Matters," Arizona State University Latino America, November 6, 1986, available at http:// asu.news21.com/archive/2009/the_first_immigration_amnesty/; Ingrid Rojas, "The 1986 Immigration Reform Explained," ABC News, May 5, 2013, available at http://abcnews.go.com/ABC_Univision/Politics/1986amnesty/story?id=18971179.
- 6 Justin Gillis, "The Montreal Protocol, a Little Treaty That Could," *The New York Times*, December 9, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/10/science/themontreal-protocol-a-little-treaty-that-could.html?_r=0.
- 7 Office of Management and Budget, Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 1990 (Government Printing Office, 1989), p. 4-4, available at https://fraser. stlouisfed.org/docs/publications/usbudget/bus_1990. pdf.
- 8 The Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation & Library, "Talking'to' People, Not 'About' Them," available at http://www.reaganfoundation.org/mikhail-gorbachev. aspx (last accessed August 2015).
- 9 Ben Olinsky and Asher Mayerson, "Trickle-Down Economics and Broken Promises" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ report/2013/12/04/80381/trickle-down-economicsand-broken-promises/; Brendan Duke, "New Data Illustrate the Failure of the Trickle-Down Experiment," Center for American Progress, June 29, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2015/06/29/116130/new-data-illustrate-thefailure-of-the-trickle-down-experiment/.
- Joe Romm, "Who got us in this energy mess? Start with Ronald Reagan," ClimateProgress, July 8, 2008, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2008/07/08/202854/who-got-us-in-this-energymess-start-with-ronald-reagan/.
- 11 PBS, "The Iran-Contra Affair," available at http://www. pbs.org/wgbh/americanexperience/features/generalarticle/reagan-iran/ (last accessed August 2015).

12 Eno Center for Transportation, "Reagan Devolution: The Real Story of the 1982 Gas Tax Increase" (2015), available at https://www.enotrans.org/wp-content/uploads/ wpsc/downloadables/Reagan-Devolution-The-Real-Story-of-the-1982-Gas-Tax-Increase.pdf.

- 13 Page, "Ronald Reagan: A 'folklore' president who led a revolution."
- 14 Wyloge, "The Immigration Reform and Control Act: What It Is, Why It Matters"; Rojas, "The 1986 Immigration Reform Explained."
- 15 Associated Press, "Rifle Group Restates Opposition To Bill Delaying Gun Purchases," *The New York Times*, April 15, 1991, available at http://www.nytimes. com/1991/04/15/us/rifle-group-restates-opposition-tobill-delaying-gun-purchases.html.
- 16 Gillis, "The Montreal Protocol, a Little Treaty That Could."

17 Ibid.

- 18 The Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation & Library, "Talking 'to' People, Not 'About' Them."
- 19 Alex Park, "These Charts Show How Ronald Reagan Actually Expanded the Federal Government," *Mother Jones*, December 30, 2014, available at http://www. motherjones.com/mojo/2014/12/ronald-reagan-biggovernment-legacy.
- 20 Rick Ungar, "The Obama Economy vs. The Reagan Economy: It's Literally No Contest," *Forbes*, September 18, 2014, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/ rickungar/2014/09/18/the-obama-economy-vs-thereagan-economy-its-literally-no-contest/2/.
- 21 Jeanne Sahadi, "Taxes: What people forget about Reagan," CNN, September 12, 2010, available at http:// money.cnn.com/2010/09/08/news/economy/reagan_ years_taxes/.
- 22 Bruce Bartlett, "Tax Increases and Bull Markets," *The New York Times*, January 8, 2013, available at http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/01/08/tax-increases-andbull-markets/; Arkadi Gerney, Anna Chu, and Brendan Duke, "The Middle Class at Risk" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/ general/report/2015/07/27/118103/the-middle-classat-risk/.
- 23 Bruce Bartlett, "Higher Taxes: Will the Republicans Cry Wolf Again?", Forbes, February 27, 2009, available at http://www.forbes.com/2009/02/26/obama-budgetreagan-clinton-bush-opinions-columnists_higher_taxes.html.
- 24 Patrick Healy, "How Is Scott Walker Like Reagan? He'll Tell You," The New York Times, April 6, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/07/us/politics/2016elections-scott-walker-ronald-reagan.html?_r=0.
- 25 Marco Rubio, "A Speech for All Time," National Review, October 27, 2014, available at http://www.nationalreview.com/article/391249/speech-all-time-marco-rubio.
- 26 Jeffrey Toobin, "The Absolutist," *The New Yorker*, June 30, 2014, available at http://www.newyorker.com/maga-zine/2014/06/30/the-absolutist-2.

- 27 NBC News, "Meet The Press Transcript," August 16, 2015, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/meet-the-press/ meet-press-transcript-august-16-2015-n412636.
- 28 Silva Mathema, "Infographic: Inaction on Immigration Is Too Costly," Center For American Progress, April 9, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/news/2015/04/09/110589/infographicinaction-on-immigration-is-too-costly/.
- 29 Greg Neumann, "Walker calls for smaller government, unity against terrorism in State of State address," WKOW, January 28, 2015, available at http://www. wkow.com/story/27834808/2015/01/13/gov-walkerset-to-give-state-of-the-state-address-tonight.
- 30 Adam Wollner, "How the 2016 Presidential Candidates Are Reacting to the Iran Deal," National Journal, July 14, 2015, available at http://www.nationaljournal. com/2016-elections/iran-deal-republican-presidentialcandidates-20150714.
- 31 Nick Gass and Adam B. Lerner, "GOP candidates vow to roll back Iran deal," *Politico*, July 14, 2015, available at http://www.politico.com/story/2015/07/ gop-candidates-vow-to-roll-back-iran-deal-120081. html#izz23]O4e7Kuq.
- 32 Greg Jaffe and Sean Sullivan, "Republican letter to Iran intensifies dispute with White House," *The Washington Post*, March 9, 2015, available at http://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/gop-senators-letter-toiran-intensifies-dispute-with-white-house/2015/03/09/ c873d354-c68a-11e4-a199-6cb5e63819d2_story.html.
- 33 Lauren Carroll, "Rand Paul rightly says the government shutdown was more expensive than keeping it open," *Tampa Bay Times* PolitiFact, August 7, 2014, available at http://www.politiFact.com/truth-o-meter/statements/2014/aug/07/rand-paul/rand-paul-rightly-saysgovernment-shutdown-was-mor/.
- 34 Paul Waldman, "Nearly all the GOP candidates bow down to Grover Norquist," *The Washington Post*, August 13, 2015, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/blogs/plum-line/wp/2015/08/13/nearly-all-thegop-candidates-bow-down-to-grover-norquist/.
- 35 Andrew Lundeen and Michael Schuyler, "The Economic Effects of Rand Paul's Tax Reform Plan," Tax Foundation, June 18, 2015, available at http://taxfoundation.org/ blog/economic-effects-rand-paul-s-tax-reform-plan.
- 36 Gerney, Chu, and Duke, "The Middle Class at Risk."
- 37 Wyloge, "The Immigration Reform and Control Act: What It Is, Why It Matters."
- 38 Rojas, "The 1986 Immigration Reform Explained."
- 39 The American Presidency Project, "Debate Between the President and Former Vice President Walter F. Mondale in Kansas City, Missouri," October 21, 1984, available at http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=39296.
- 40 PBS, "Reagan's Farewell Speech," available at http:// www.pbs.org/wgbh/americanexperience/features/primary-resources/reagan-farewell/ (last accessed August 2015).
- 41 Eric Bradner, "Trump on immigration: 'They have to go," CNN, August 16, 2015, available at http://www.cnn. com/2015/08/16/politics/donald-trump-immigrationplanned-parenthood-iraq-2016/index.html.
- 42 Sahil Kapur, "Scott Walker Says His Immigration Plan Is 'Very Similar' To Trump's," Bloomberg, August 17, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/ articles/2015-08-17/scott-walker-says-his-immigrationplan-is-very-similar-to-trump-s.

- 43 Emily Stephenson, "Jeb Bush again defends use of 'anchor babies' term, says referred to Asians," Reuters, August 25, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/ article/2015/08/25/us-usa-election-bush-idUSKC-N0QT2DS20150825.
- 44 David Sherfinski, "Donald Trump: No I'll use the word 'anchor baby," The Washington Times, August 21, 2015, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/ news/2015/aug/21/donald-trump-no-ill-use-wordanchor-baby/.
- 45 Migration Policy Institute, "Profile of the Unauthorized Population: United States," available at http://www. migrationpolicy.org/data/unauthorized-immigrantpopulation/state/US (last accessed August 2015).
- 46 Silva Mathema, "Assessing the Economic Impacts of Granting Deferred Action Through DACA and DAPA," Center for American Progress, April 2, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/news/2015/04/02/110045/assessing-the-economic-impacts-of-granting-deferred-action-through-dacaand-dapa/.
- 47 Cheryl K. Chumley, "Ben Carson: Obama 'is very much like Putin," *The Washington Times*, November 21, 2014, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/ news/2014/nov/21/ben-carson-obama-is-very-muchlike-putin/.
- 48 Dave Weigel, "Jeb Bush, Confronted by a DREAMer, Compares Obama Order to Decrees of a 'Latin American Dictator," Bloomberg, March 7, 2015, available at http:// www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2015-03-07/ jeb-bush-confronted-by-dreamer-compares-obamaorders-to-decrees-of-latin-american-dictator-.
- 49 Elise Foley, "Ted Cruz: End Deportation Relief By 'Any And All Means Necessary," The Huffington Post, September 9, 2014, available at http://www. huffingtonpost.com/2014/09/09/ted-cruz-shutdownimmigration_n_5792886.html.
- 50 Mathema, "Infographic: Inaction on Immigration Is Too Costly."
- 51 Jordan Fabian, "Jeb Bush Book Rejects Path to Citizenship for Undocumented Immigrants," ABC News, March 4, 2013, available at http://abcnews.go.com/ABC_Univision/Politics/jeb-bush-book-rejects-path-citizenshipundocumented-immigrants/story?id=18650677.
- 52 John Howie, "Chris Christie: 'This Path to Citizenship Stuff is Garbage," YouTube, August 4, 2015, available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GCMyVXm-ys4.
- 53 Aaron Blake, "Rand Paul seeks to strip path to citizenship," *The Washington Post*, June 20, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/ wp/2013/06/20/rand-paul-seeks-to-strip-path-tocitizenship/.
- 54 Michael J. Mishak, "Marco Rubio Stresses Border Security After Fallout With Conservatives Over Reform," The Huffington Post, September 13, 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/09/13/marcorubio-immigration_n_5815368.html.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Patrick Svitek, "Walker Denies Reversing Position on Immigration," The Texas Tribune, March 28, 2015, available at http://www.texastribune.org/2015/03/28/walkerdenies-reversing-position-illegal-immigrati/.
- 57 Office of Sen. Ted Cruz, "Sen. Cruz Files Additional Amendments to Immigration Legislation," Press release, June 19, 2013, available at http://www.cruz.senate. gov/?p=press_release&id=105.

- 59 David Knowles, "Carly Fiorina: No Path to Citizenship for those Who Came to U.S. Illegally," Bloomberg, May 4, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/ politics/articles/2015-05-04/carly-fiorina-no-path-tocitizenship-for-those-who-came-to-u-s-illegally.
- 60 Sahil Kapur, "Rick Santorum's Solution for the Undocumented Population: Use E-Verify," Bloomberg, June 7, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/politics/ articles/2015-06-07/rick-santorum-s-solution-for-theundocumented-population-use-e-verify.
- 61 Ronald Reagan, "Why I'm for the Brady Bill," *The New York Times*, March 29, 1991, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1991/03/29/opinion/why-i-m-for-the-brady-bill.html.
- 62 The five-day waiting period was an interim provision that sunset after five years until the background check system was fully functioning. See James Dao, "5-Day Wait to Buy Guns May Become Election Issue," *The New York Times*, July 12, 1998, available at http://www. nytimes.com/1998/07/12/us/5-day-wait-to-buy-gunsmay-become-election-issue.html.
- 63 Associated Press, "Rifle Group Restates Opposition To Bill Delaying Gun Purchases," *The New York* Times, April 15, 1991, available at http://www.nytimes. com/1991/04/15/us/rifle-group-restates-opposition-tobill-delaying-gun-purchases.html.
- 64 Jeff Wilson, "Reagan's 78th Birthday Includes Posh Party, Campus Speech, Courtesy Call," Associated Press, February 7, 1989, available at http://www.apnewsarchive. com/1989/Reagan-s-78th-Birthday-Includes-Posh-Party-Campus-Speech-Courtesy-Call/id-2792a3c920c27eaebb4109a1a1dfddec.
- 65 Philip Bump, "Rating the 2016 Republicans by gradepoint average," *The Washington Post*, March 10, 2015, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ the-fix/wp/2015/03/10/rating-the-2016-republicansby-grade-point-average/.
- 66 Matt Friedman, "Gov. Christie refuses to sign 3 gun bills, including version of weapon ban he called for," NJ.com, August 16, 2013, available at http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2013/08/christie_nj_gun_control_bills_ legislature_governor_2016_president.html.
- 67 Aaron C. Davis, "Sen. Rubio, Rep. Jordan propose repealing D.C. gun control laws," *The Washington Post*, March 26, 2015, available at http://www.washingtonpost. com/local/dc-politics/sen-rubio-rep-jordan-proposerepealing-dc-gun-control-laws/2015/03/26/f8d3884ad3e2-11e4-8fce-3941fc548f1c_story.html.
- 68 Sally Nnamani, "The Top 5 Politicians In the Pocket of the NRA," Mic, December 27, 2012, available at http:// mic.com/articles/21430/the-top-5-politicians-in-thepocket-of-the-nra.
- 69 Associated Press, "Rifle Group Restates Opposition To Bill Delaying Gun Purchases."
- 70 U.S. Senate, "U.S. Senate Roll Call Votes, 113th Congress, 1st Session: S.Amdt. 715 to S. 649 (Safe Communities, Safe Schools Act of 2013)," April 17, 2013, available at http://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/ roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=113&session=1&vo te=00097.
- 71 Authors analysis of Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Injury Prevention & Control: Data & Statistics (WISQARS)," available at http://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal_injury_reports.html (last accessed August 2015). Note: 2014 information was estimated based on 1989–2013 numbers.

- 72 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, America's Wars (2015), available at http://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/fs_americas_wars.pdf; Nese F. DeBruyne and Anne Leland, "American War and Military Operations Casualties: Lists and Statistics" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2015), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/RL32492.pdf; U.S. Department of Defense, U.S. Casualty Status Fatalities (2015), available at http://www.defense.gov/casualty. pdf. Note: For casualties before the year 2000, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs and Congressional Research Service information was used. For battle casualties after 2000, information was obtained from the U.S. Department of Defense.
- 73 Gillis, "The Montreal Protocol, a Little Treaty That Could."
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 Paul Vitello, "Joseph Farman, 82, Is Dead; Discovered Ozone Hole," The New York Times, May 18, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/19/science/ earth/joseph-farman-82-is-dead-discovered-ozonehole.html?_r=0.
- 76 Gillis, "The Montreal Protocol, a Little Treaty That Could."
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "President Reagan on Montreal Protocol Ratification," Press release, December 21, 1987, available at http://www2.epa. gov/aboutepa/president-reagan-montreal-protocolratification.
- 79 Gillis, "The Montreal Protocol, a Little Treaty That Could."
- 80 Ibid.
- 81 The Royal Swedish Academy of Sciences, "The Royal Swedish Academy of Sciences has decided to award the 1995 Nobel Prize in Chemistry," Press release, October 11, 1995, available at http://www.nobelprize. org/nobel_prizes/chemistry/laureates/1995/press.html.
- 82 Philip Bump, "Ted Cruz compares climate activists to 'flat-Earthers'. Where to begin?", The Washington Post, March 25, 2015, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2015/03/25/ted-cruz-compares-climate-change-activists-to-flat-earthers-whereto-begin/.
- 83 Laura Barron-Lopez, "Rand Paul: Science behind climate change 'not conclusive," The Hill, April 23, 2014, available at http://thehill.com/policy/energyenvironment/204235-paul-science-behind-climatechange-not-conclusive.
- 84 Ryan Koronowski, "It Snowed Once And Other Things Donald Trump Thinks Prove Global Warming Is A Hoax," ClimateProgress, June 16, 2015, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/climate/2015/06/16/3670229/ president-trump-climate/.
- 85 Stephen Stromberg, "Rubio's intellectually hollow position on climate change," *The Washington Post*, April 19, 2015, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/ blogs/post-partisan/wp/2015/04/19/rubios-intellectually-hollow-position-on-climate-change/.
- 86 Josh Israel, "Ohio Governor Kasich; Do Nothing On Climate Change Because It's An Unproven Theory," ClimateProgress, August 9, 2015, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/climate/2015/08/09/3689649/johnkasich-climate-denial/.

- 87 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Fact Sheet: Clean Power Plan," available at http://www2.epa.gov/ cleanpowerplan/fact-sheet-clean-power-plan (last accessed August 2015).
- 88 Neumann, "Walker calls for smaller government, unity against terrorism in State of State address."
- 89 Emily Atkin, "Ted Cruz Is Trying To Gut The Clean Air Act And Repeal All Climate Regulation," ClimateProgress, March 27, 2015, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ climate/2015/03/27/3640110/no-more-climate-regulation-please-signed-ted-cruz/.
- 90 Rebecca Leber, "Sorry Rand Paul, Not Only is the EPA Carbon Rule Legal, It's Mandated by the Law,"Think-Progress, June 3, 2014, available at http://thinkprogress. org/climate/2014/06/03/3444598/sorry-rand-paul-epaclimate-rule/.
- 91 Stromberg, "Rubio's intellectually hollow position on climate change."
- 92 Josh Bivens, "A Comprehensive Analysis of the Employment Impact of the EPA's Proposed Clean Power Plan" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2015), available at http://www.epi.org/publication/employment-analysis-epa-clean-power-plan/; Industrial Economics and Interindustry Economic Research Fund, "Assessment of the Economy-wide Employment Impacts of EPA's Proposed Clean Power Plan" (2015), available at http:// www.inforum.umd.edu/papers/otherstudies/2015/ iec_inforum_report_041415.pdf.
- 93 Dan Utech and Rohan Patel, "The Clean Power Plan: Myths and Facts," The White House Blog, August 3, 2015, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/ blog/2015/08/03/clean-power-plan-myths-and-facts.
- 94 The Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation & Library, "Talking 'to' People, Not 'About' Them."
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Lou Cannon, President Reagan: The Role of a Lifetime (New York: PublicAffairs, 2000), pp. 670–671, available at https://books.google.com/books?id=jU70EeNIH54C &pg=PA670&lpg=PA670&dq=reagan+on+salt+Il&sour ce=bl&ots=cYQOu0r1ZA&sig=CydKSKthIHGR-6YrPHex -nt0sgQ&hl=en&sa=X&ved=0CEoQ6AEvBzgKahUKEw j2s53MvLjHAhXMXH4KHT9QB90#v=onepage&q=reag an%20on%20salt%20II&f=false.
- 97 Ibid.
- 98 Nicholas Riccardi, "GOP candidates slam Iran deal, but will it play in 2016?", The Seattle Times, July 15, 2015, available at http://www.seattletimes.com/nationworld/gop-candidates-slam-iran-deal-but-will-it-playin-2016/.
- 99 Wollner, "How the 2016 Presidential Candidates Are Reacting to the Iran Deal."
- 100 Jaffe and Sullivan, "Republican letter to Iran intensifies dispute with White House"; Jose A. DelReal, "Here's a list of the GOP senators who signed the Iran letter," March 10, 2015, http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ post-politics/wp/2015/03/10/heres-a-list-of-the-gopsenators-who-signed-the-iran-letter/.
- 101 Jaffe and Sullivan, "Republican letter to Iran intensifies dispute with White House."
- 102 Gass and Lerner, "GOP candidates vow to roll back Iran deal."

- 103 Paul Krugman, "Reagan Was a Keynesian," The New York Times, June 7, 2012, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2012/06/08/opinion/krugman-reagan-was-akeynesian.html; Park, "These Charts Show How Ronald Reagan Actually Expanded the Federal Government."
- 104 Park, "These Charts Show How Ronald Reagan Actually Expanded the Federal Government."

105 Ibid.

- 106 Ungar, "The Obama Economy vs. The Reagan Economy."
- 107 Valerie Strauss, "Ronald Reagan's impact on education today," The Washington Post, February 6, 2011, available at http://voices.washingtonpost.com/answer-sheet/ school-turnaroundsreform/how-ronald-reagan-affected-tod.html.
- 108 Alex Seitz-Wald, "10 Things Conservatives Don't Want You To Know About Ronald Reagan,"ThinkProgress, February 5, 2011, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ politics/2011/02/05/142288/reagan-centennial/.
- 109 Healy, "How Is Scott Walker Like Reagan? He'll Tell You."
- 110 Sahadi, "Taxes: What people forget about Reagan."
- 111 Stephen Dinan, "Ronald Reagan's enduring legacy," The Washington Times, February 3, 2011, available at http:// www.washingtontimes.com/news/2011/feb/3/reagansenduring-legacy/.
- 112 Park, "These Charts Show How Ronald Reagan Actually Expanded the Federal Government."
- 113 Center for American Progress Action Fund analysis based on annual averages since 1948 using Office of Management and Budget, "Historical Tables,"
- Table 7.1, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/ budget/Historicals (last accessed August 2015).
- 114 Maxwell Tani, "Jeb Bush unveils his plan for 'disrupting' America's government," Business Insider, July 20, 2015, available at http://www.businessinsider.com/jeb-bushgovernment-spending-plan-2015-7.
- 115 David Sherfinski, "Backers of constitutional convention stepping up campaign," *The Washington Times*, August 12, 2015, available at http://www.washingtontimes. com/news/2015/aug/12/constitutional-balancedbudget-amendment-support-g/?page=all.
- 116 lbid.

117 Ibid.

- 118 lbid.
- 119 Rand Paul for President, "Rand Paul on Spending and Debt," available at https://www.randpaul.com/issue/ spending-and-debt (last accessed August 2015).
- 120 Gerney, Chu, and Duke, "The Middle Class at Risk."
- 121 Ibid.
- 122 Public Policy Polling, "National Survey Results" (2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2015/08/17135314/PPP-Common-Core-Poll-Embargoed-August-2015.pdf.
- 123 Carroll, "Rand Paul rightly says the government shutdown was more expensive than keeping it open."

- 124 Laura Bassett, "Ted Cruz Plots Government Shutdown Fight Over Planned Parenthood," The Huffington Post, August 25, 2015, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/ted-cruz-government-shutdownplanned-parenthood_55dcd12de4b08cd3359db3af.
- 125 Eugene Scott, "Paul refuses to join GOP calls to shut down gov't over Planned Parenthood," CNN, August 2, 2015, available at http://www.cnn.com/2015/08/02/ politics/rand-paul-government-shutdown-plannedparenthood/.
- 126 Political Comedy, "Oops! Watch Rick Perry's Epic Debate Gaffe," YouTube, November 9, 2011, available at https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=T0hC1a4-AGM.
- 127 Scott Keyes, "Report: 111 Republican Incumbents And Candidates Want To Eliminate The Department Of Education," ThinkProgress, October 28, 2010, available at http://thinkprogress.org/politics/2010/10/28/127039/ eliminate-dept-educ/.
- 128 Frank Bruni, "The Education Assassins," The New York Times, May 30, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2015/05/31/opinion/sunday/frank-bruni-department-of-education-assassins.html.
- 129 Ibid.
- 130 Ibid.
- 131 Ibid.
- 132 Colleen Curry, "Why It's Likely Impossible to Abolish the IRS," Vice News, April 14, 2015, available at https://news. vice.com/article/why-its-likely-impossible-to-abolishthe-irs.
- 133 Scott Bauer, "GOP's Walker says EPA should be limited 'umbrella organization,'with power shifted to states," U.S. News & World Report, July 27, 2015, available at http://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2015/07/27/walker-says-epa-should-be-limitedumbrella-organization.
- 134 Seitz-Wald, "10 Things Conservatives Don't Want You To Know About Ronald Reagan", Robert Singh, Governing America: The Politics of a Divided Democracy (Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press, 2003), p. 256, available at https://books.google.com/books?id=hv5Te KbXbpkC&pg=PA256&lpg=PA256&dq=economic+reco very+tax+act+income+inequality&source=bl&ots=m0 P7SexePA&sig=3a0_5BSoUJASIs2dmgykX1buKWM&hl =en&sa=X&ved=0CD806AEwB2oVChMI_aiMmJ7ZxwI Vi9ceCh1HnQn5#v=onepage&q=economic%20recovery%20tax%20act%20income%20inequality&f=false.
- 135 Bartlett, "Higher Taxes: Will the Republicans Cry Wolf Again?"
- 136 Bartlett, "Tax Increases and Bull Markets."
- 137 Gerney, Chu, and Duke, "The Middle Class at Risk."

- 138 Pat Garofalo, "Video: Reagan Called For An End To'Crazy' Loopholes That Let Millionaires Pay Less Than Bus Drivers,"ThinkProgress, October 3, 2011, available at http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2011/10/03/333912/reagan-tax-loopholes-crazy/.
- 139 Scott Horsley, "Ronald Reagan's Legacy Clouds Tax Record," NPR, February 4, 2011, available at http:// www.npr.org/2011/02/04/133489113/Reagan-Legacy-Clouds-Tax-Record.
- 140 Office of Management and Budget, Budget of the United States Government, Fiscal Year 1990, p. 4-4; Bruce Bartlett, "Reagan's Tax Increases," Stan Collender's Capital Gains and Games, April 6, 2010, available at http://www.capitalgainsandgames.com/blog/brucebartlett/1632/reagans-tax-increases. Numbers represent the net effect of the tax increases from passage to the end of Reagan's presidency in 1988.
- 141 Ibid.
- 142 Bruce Bartlett, "Reagan's Forgotten Tax Record," Stan Collender's Capital Gains and Games Blog, February 22, 2011, available at http://capitalgainsandgames. com/blog/bruce-bartlett/2154/reagans-forgotten-taxrecord.

143 Gerney, Chu, and Duke, "The Middle Class at Risk."

144 Ibid.

- 145 Ryan Erickson, Lauren Harmon, and Tiffany Germain, "The 'Sheldon Adelson Primary'" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/general/report/2015/04/23/111659/the-sheldon-adelsonprimary/.
- 146 Ryan Erickson and Brendan Duke, "The Bush Tax Plan: Another Bush Family Favor to the Wealthy Few" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/tax-reform/report/2015/09/10/120892/ the-bush-tax-plan/.
- 147 Harry Stein, "Jeb Bush Wants to Cut Taxes for Jeb Bush," Center for American Progress Action Fund, September 11, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/tax-reform/news/2015/09/11/120930/ jeb-bush-wants-to-cut-taxes-for-jeb-bush/.
- 148 Lundeen and Schuyler, "The Economic Effects of Rand Paul's Tax Reform Plan."
- 149 Waldman, "Nearly all the GOP candidates bow down to Grover Norquist."
- 150 Americans for Tax Reform, "About the Taxpayer Protection Pledge," available at http://www.atr.org/about-thepledge (last accessed August 2015).

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress Action Fund is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute and advocacy organization that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, The Center for American Progress Action Fund can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

